Draft Minutes

College of Liberal Arts Faculty Council Meeting

Meeting 3, Nov 6, 2013
3:30pm – 5:30 pm / AS – 124B (enter through room 124)

Attendance: Ruixi Ai, Jennifer Asenas, Hyowon Ban, Jeff Blutinger, San Bolkan, Kiyomi Chinen, Alicia del Campo, Araceli Esparza, Antonia García-Orozco, Cora Goldstein, Gary Griswold, LaRese Hubbard, Demetra Kasimis, Barbara LeMaster, Dennis Lopez, Beth Manke, Lynda McCroskey, Charles Ponce de Leon, Karen Quintiliani, Jennifer Reed, Steven Rousso-Schindler, John Shrader, Dmitrii Sidorov, Craig Stone, Enrico Vettore, Dave Whitney, Nellie Wieland, Kerry Woodward, Chris Karadjov, Isaí Reyes, Sabrina Alimahomed, Linda Maram, Barbara Kim, Mark Wiley.
I. Call to Order
II. Approval of Agenda 
Blutinger: Motion to end meeting today and in the future at 5PM. Second. Motion carries. One “nay”; one abstention. 

III. Approval of Minutes for 10/9/13
Approved by acclamation. 

IV. Consent Calendar: No items.
Approved by acclamation. 

V. Reports
A. Executive Committee: Chair’s Report
B. Dean's Report 

Mark Wiley: Town Hall meeting on Nov. 15 with Provost and President. Please come. 
C. Academic Senate Report
Griswold: Oct. 31, Academic Senate retreat at The Point: theme, “the Borderless University.” This meant looking at online education in higher education, and at globalization in the undergraduate experience. 2% of our students have study abroad or other international travel experience. Notes from each table’s discussion will be posted on Academic Senate website. 
D. Budget Committee Report

Dave Whitney: Technology Budget – $147,000 last year spent primarily in computer refresh (all but $10,000 spent on that). $216,000 lottery funds, $136,000 earmarked for travel. Last year’s travel bump in funds was a one-time influx. Some funds going to CLA Tech student assistants ($35,000). $48,000 remaining: there will be a call to help determine how the money should be spent (possibly smart rooms, which cost approx. $10,000 each). 

Questions: Quintiliani: are repairs a possibility? 

Griswold: Terre Bostic says technologically, things have been refreshed—at this point, we’re looking more to upgrade rooms with no technology built in and then will install tech equipment. 
E. CLA PR Committee + Departmental Website Updating Training with Gerry Wachovsky (CLA Tech Services) 
· CLA website updating initiative—all CLA departments are encouraged to designate responsibility for departmental website updating and arrange training in the new WordPress system; departmental “Careers and Community” pages 
· coordination of CLA-based video projects

· reminder to communicate with 49er and Beach News for coverage of CLA events
Gerry Wachovsky of Tech Services gave a presentation on using WordPress for Departmental website updating. All CLA departments and interested faculty should contact Gerry Wachovsky to arrange training. 
VI. Old Business:
A. Reconciliation of discrepancy between CLA Constitution and CLA RTP Policy


CLA Constitution:  "Members shall serve staggered 2-year terms and shall not be 
re-elected for consecutive terms."

CLA RTP Policy:


"Members shall serve staggered 2-year terms and shall not be re-elected for more 
than two consecutive terms."

Motion to amend CLA Constitution to fit CLA RTP Policy (so that two consecutive terms would be allowed): Blutinger. Whitney: Second. Motion carries by unanimously. 
VII. New Business
A. Political Science Department modification to RTP Policy
Cora Goldstein: PoSc department revised RTP policy, but this was done at the same time as the student evaluation (SPOT) system was being rewritten. But the RTP contained a discrepancy based on the different point system in SPOT. Holly Harbinger approved the changes to reconcile the two policies. Three members in the Department are undergoing RTP review, and two are going under this new policy, so the issue affects faculty currently. 
Changes: from “question 8” to “question 5” (equivalent question on new form); “score will exceed 5 out of 6 in virtually all courses” changed to “score will exceed 4 out of 6 in all courses.” 
Question: The language says “By the time of the review,…” – does this mean in the year leading up to the review? The previous semester? 

Question: “the department expects” – wouldn’t an anomalous SPOT evaluation on a small course where three students dislike the professor and give him/her a “1” on question 5 potentially drag the score below a 4, and then the faculty could be denied tenure? 

Motion to approve in principle the PoSc amendment to their RTP document, with the understanding that the points raised will be clarified through additional discussion in the department and in collaboration with the FC Exec, Cora Goldstein. Second: del Campo. 1 nay, the rest aye. Motion carries. 
B. California Faculty Association’s Council for Affirmative Action and Board of Directors' letter on Ethnic Studies 
Review and discussion of the letter from CFA Council for Affirmative Action and Board of Directors to CSU Campus Presidents regarding erosion of administrative and institutional support for ethnic studies departments. Much of the difficulty stems from the discrepancy between the slow pace of curricular change and the need to adapt quickly to meet student needs and interests. 
Options: FC can pass a resolution supporting all or part of the letter; we can draft a parallel or alternate letter. This can also be the basis for certain discussion items in the discussion with the President and Provost on November 15. Resolutions from FC can go to Dean, Provost, Academic Senate (for endorsement or resolutions). 

Discussion highlights: 

Stone: letter from Legislature in support of Africana Studies and “other ethnic studies programs”—much testimony about Chicano Studies, American Indian Studies, etc. For our courses, it’s not a matter of quality or popularity, it’s that GE doesn’t force students to take them. The “Human Diversity” GE initially belonged to Ethnic Studies programs; it had 16 sections and they were in introductory courses where you can draw majors. Now the proliferation of options across the University has depleted the number of HD GE reqs taught by Ethnic Studies courses.  

Stone: Large Departments are increasingly requiring their majors to take certain GE’s (as with the writing req) inside that department; this erodes diversity of student experience and serves to further impoverish smaller departments. Smaller departments also cannot move as quickly to respond to changes, due to having fewer available faculty members to shoulder the work. American Indian Studies has implemented a Minor and partnering with larger departments to build a program. 
Barbara Kim: students who want to declare ethnic studies majors/minors have also expressed fear that the courses they need to complete the course of study will be offered. Supporting the moratorium in the CFA letter will give us time to assess.
Griswold echoes canary effect—large departments suffer when some small change is made; diminishing ethnic studies departments is a danger signal.
E.g., American Indian Studies: Chancellor’s message was contradictory. As 75% of American Indian Studies faculty is gone, this is a problem. 

Linda Maram: AAAS- Some classes have six (6) students (some classes are making enrollment); professors teach classes outside the major. Cuts from Dean’s office go somewhere (?)

LaRese Hubbard: African Studies is meeting targets for Fall 2013 semester. Took suggestions from Dean’s office to cut courses. No hiring and lost senior faculty. Want to replace retired faculty. Department has recruited majors

Wiley: Issue from the Dean’s office is that departments across the CLA are helping to offset low enrollment. Many departments suffer from the same problems as Ethnic Studies. Resources are the problem. The economy and professor workload, are a few factors that influence where cuts are made. Have to look at number of majors and minors—entire program and curriculum. If Departments fall below six faculty members, it MUST be considered a program. 

Jaffe: Which is the CLA goals for enrollment; these are the resources that do or do not come our way. GE changes, 144 unit cap is financial burden and a pressure for students, and affects how students are funneled into CLA classes.

C. Town Hall meeting with Interim President and Provost November 15
1. Reminder to attend and to review video messages. 
VIII. Forum: issues from the floor
IX.  
Adjournment 5:05pm
JS and LLM: For the Faculty Council

